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THE MOVEMENT AND REFUGEES 

including follow-up to Resolution XVII 
of the XXVth International Conference

INTRODUCTION

There are practically twice the number of refugees in the world 
today, some 17 million, than ten years ago, when the XXIVth 
International Conference adopted Resolution XXI on International Red 
Cross Aid to Refugees, with its Statement of Policy. (See Annex A 
for statistics and Annex B for Resolution XXI.) The causes of these 
movements are multiple, principally armed conflict and violations of 
human rights, often combined with population pressures and severe 
economic and social conditions.

Of those who flee across international boundaries, many qualify for 
refugee status under the 1951 United Nations Convention and its 1967 
Protocol, the definition referring to a "... well founded fear of 
being persecuted for reasons of race, religion, nationality, 
membership of a particular social group or political opinion ...". 
In Africa, many more come within the expanded definition of the 1969 
Convention of the Organization of African Unity (OAU), which includes 
"... every person who, owing to external aggression, occupation, 
foreign domination or events seriously disturbing public order in 
either part or the whole of his country of origin or nationality, is 
compelled to leave...". The international community has promoted 
three traditional solutions to refugee situations: (i) voluntary 
repatriation, which is the most desirable solution, although it may 
take years for conditions to change in the country of origin to 
permit the refugees' safe return; (ii) local integration, allowing 
refugees to stay in the country of asylum; and (iii) resettlement 
to a third country, which is usually granted only on a limited scale.

There have been substantial increases in refugee movements in 
developing countries, in many cases from and to the least developed 
ones. Also, longstanding refugee situations in developing countries 
are yet awaiting solution through voluntary repatriation. In western 
countries, many governments now screen those claiming refugee status 
more carefully, with the result that recognition rates have plummeted 
and an increasing number of asylum seekers are required to leave the 
country. Governments of South East Asian countries receiving 
Vietnamese boat people introduced eligibility screening as part of a 
Comprehensive Plan of Action (CPA) in 1989. Those screened out must 
return eventually to Viet Nam.

Despite the generous impulses of most communities receiving refugees, 
asylum seekers and displaced persons, and the traditional respect for 
the right of asylum in most parts of the world, there are increasing 
instances of people who seek asylum being looked upon with suspicion 
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and even hostility by their hosts. Yet many of them have lived 
through events both before and during flight that may leave permanent 
psychological scars. Unless they find a minimum of understanding and 
acceptance, they may become seriously handicapped for life. A long 
waiting period in camps for solutions may also cause lasting 
psychological disturbances and reduce their capacity to resume a 
normal life.

This picture would not be complete if we omitted the approximately 20 
million persons who have been internally displaced. They have lost 
their homes and livelihood, and are dependent for their survival on 
the goodwill of the communities to which they have fled. Too often 
erratic service delivery by agencies - whether governmental, 
intergovernmental or non-governmental - cannot reach those most in 
need because of ongoing conflict. As a result, there has been a 
tragic loss of life - young children, old people and unprotected 
women being the most vulnerable.

People displaced within their own countries are usually the victims 
of armed conflict. As such, they are protected by international 
humanitarian law (IHL) and fall under the responsibility of the 
International Committee of the Red Cross (ICRC). National Societies 
often work with the ICRC in providing assistance to displaced 
persons, and in some instances the League works also in this field.

Every continent is now seized with the problems of dealing with the 
mass movement of persons. Some of the most dramatic refugee and 
refugee-like situations are to be seen in Africa. Hundreds of 
thousands of persons from Angola, Ethiopia, Liberia, Mozambique, 
Rwanda, Somalia, Sudan and Uganda have sought refuge in neighbouring 
countries while tens of thousands have fled Burundi, Chad, 
Mauretania, South Africa and other countries.

In the Middle East, Iraq within the space of a few days in early 1991 
became a primary source of refugees and displaced persons in the Gulf 
Region, whose desperate condition demanded the help of the 
international community.

In Asia, millions of Afghans continue to receive temporary but 
long-term asylum in Pakistan and Iran while a small but steady flow 
of Vietnamese asylum seekers still moves by boat to neighbouring 
countries in Southeast Asia. Refugees from Cambodia and Laos are 
awaiting solutions.

In Central America, despite the settlement of internal conflict 
within most countries, the complex patterns of refugee and other 
movements, principally from Guatemala, El Salvador and Nicaragua are 
still awaiting settlement.

Towards the end of the 1980s, Europe began to experience large scale 
movements of refugees. Several hundred thousand Eastern Europeans, 
spread throughout Western Europe. Significant numbers of Third World 
asylum seekers also arrived in the region.

Refugees, displaced persons, asylum seekers and returnees represent 
one of the most intractible problems facing the international 
community today, and pose a challenge to the entire Movement. This 
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report first examines the role entrusted to the Movement as a whole 
in various resolutions adopted by International Conferences of the 
Red Cross and to the ICRC under international humanitarian law. This 
is followed by a description of the activities undertaken by the 
different components of the Movement. Finally, an outline is given 
of the challenges ahead and of how they may be addressed.
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PART ONE

THE -HUMANITARIAN ROLE OF THE MOVEMENT

Background

Since its creation the Red Cross, with its humanitarian vocation, has 
been concerned with the plight of the victims of armed conflict and 
therefore with refugees and displaced persons.

It might be noted that in 1948, the XVIIth International Conference 
at Stockholm recommended "...that in case of need, National Societies 
include in their activities social assistance to stateless persons, 
refugees of war and war victims, and requested the League to 
establish a standard programme in this field..." (Resolution XXXI).

It was at the XXIVth International Conference in Manila (1981) that 
the role of the International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement in 
helping refugees, displaced persons and returnees was for the first 
time clearly defined. The Statement of Policy accompanying 
Resolution XXI, adopted by the International Conference, emphasizes 
in paragraph one that "The Red Cross should at all times be ready to 
assist and protect refugees, displaced persons and returnees...".

Manila and Geneva Resolutions

At the XXIVth International Red Cross Conference in Manila, the 
Movement laid down the firm mandate in Resolution XXI and its 
Statement of Policy cited above. Recalling "...that in accordance 
with their auxiliary role in the humanitarian services of their 
Governments and with the relief principles of the International Red 
Cross, National Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies should take 
immediate actions to alleviate suffering of victims of calamities, 
including emergency aid to refugees, returnees and displaced 
persons," the Conference approved a ten-point Statement of Policy, 
pledging as well "...the unremitting support and the collaboration of 
the Red Cross with the United Nations High Commissioner for 
Refugees..." (Resolution XXI may be found in Annex B).

The Statement of Policy dealt with the following key points. Services 
to be provided should conform to the Principles and Rules for Red 
Cross Disaster Relief (originally written for guidance in natural 
disasters). Assistance provided should take into account comparable 
needs of the local population. All actions benefiting refugees or 
displaced persons undertaken by National Societies should be reported 
immediately to the League and/or ICRC. Negotiations with UNHCR 
should involve the League and/or ICRC, and subsequent agreements with 
UNHCR would require their concurrence. The specific protection which 
the ICRC may afford to refugees and displaced persons as a neutral 
and independent humanitarian institution was stressed as well as the 
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readiness of the Central Tracing Agency in cooperation with National 
Societies to act in aid of these persons. Finally, the Movement 
should in any related action have regular consultations with UNHCR 
and whenever considered useful, coordinate their humanitarian 
assistance.

At the XXVth International Conference in Geneva (1986), the 
Conference report--entitled, "The International Red Cross and 
Refugees", after recalling the work done at Manila and the 
developments since then, spoke of the need for protection of refugee 
camps against military attacks. It also addressed the role of the 
Movement and future prospects as seen at that time. As a result, the 
Conference passed by acclamation Resolution XXVI which stated 
"...conscious that the number of refugees, asylum seekers and 
displaced persons has steadily grown over the past five years, 
creating even greater requirements for humanitarian aid, especially 
among vulnerable groups..." encouraged the Movement "...both to step 
up its information and training activities and to take a greater part 
in providing information aimed at better understanding and mutual 
acceptance between refugees and their host communities...". It 
furthermore urged "...National Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies 
to spare no effort to ensure that refugees and asylum seekers receive 
humane treatment and decent material conditions in host countries..

The Resolution also repeated its appeal to governments to permit the 
Movement to come to the aid of displaced persons within their own 
country. Lastly, the Resolution stressed that collaboration with the 
UNHCR must be strengthened and enhanced (Resolution XXVI may be found 
in Annex C).

Protection of refugees and displaced civilians under International 
Humanitarian Law1

Preliminary remarks

Unlike the 1951 United Nations Convention relating to the Status of 
Refugees, or the 1969 OAU Convention, international humanitarian law 
(IHL) does not base protection for refugees on any legal definition. 
It is the outbreak of an armed conflict, whether international or 
otherwise, that gives rise to the application of IHL, i.e., the 
Geneva Conventions of 1949 and their Additional Protocols of 1977. 
In these circumstances, the term "refugee" should be taken in its 
widest sense: it is of no importance whether the refugees to be 
protected have crossed an international border because of 
well-founded fears of persecution or by reason of armed conflict, or 
whether they have moved from one part of their own country to another.

See "International Review of the Red Cross" (IRRC), "Refugees and conflict 
situations, No. 265, July-August 1988, pp. 321-378; also IRRC, "ICRC activities for 
refugees and displaced civilians", No. 280, January-February 1991, pp. 9-21.



- 7 -

Nevertheless, for the sake of clarity, a distinction will be drawn 
between people who have crossed a border and those who have moved 
from one place to another within a country, following an armed 
conflict. There is, indeed, a difference in the relevant instruments 
of IHL: in the first case, the rules are those applicable in 
international armed conflict (the four Geneva Conventions of 1949 and 
Additional Protocol I of 1977), while the second case is governed by 
the provisions applicable in non-international armed conflict 
(Article 3 common to the four Geneva Conventions, and Additional 
Protocol II).

Refugees who have crossed an international border

It may happen that refugees take refuge in a country that is in 
conflict with their own. They are protected by Article 44 of the 
Fourth Geneva Convention of 1949, which stipulates that the State 
that receives them .shall not treat (them) as enemy aliens 
exclusively on the basis of their nationality de jure of an enemy 
State". In the event of occupation, Article 70, paragraph 2, 
provides protection, in certain conditions, for .nationals of the 
occupying Power who, before the outbreak of hostilities, have sought 
refuge in the territory of the occupied State".

In addition, two major provisions of the Fourth Convention (Article 
45, paragraph 4, and Article 49, paragraph 1) prohibit any forcible 
movement of the civilian population.

Finally, other provisions, albeit more general, aim to maintain or 
restore family ties that are often severed by conflict.

Compliance with other rules, such as those concerning the conduct of 
hostilities, have the effect of preventing movements of refugees. 
The same rules are intended to prevent military attacks against 
refugee camps and installations.

In Africa, in countries where the 1969 OAU Convention is applicable, 
and in Latin America (Cartagena Declaration), refugees who have fled 
from an armed conflict are protected by these instruments as well as 
by the Fourth Geneva Convention if they have found refuge in a 
country in conflict with their own.

These provisions have been amplified and developed in Article 73 of Protocol I.

3
In particular, Article 25 (family news), 26 (dispersed families) and 140 (Central 

Agency) of the Fourth Convention, and Articles 33 (missing persons) and 74 (reunion of 
dispersed families) of Protocol I.

4
See Report CII/5/1 prepared for the XXVth International Conference of the Red 

Cross (Geneva, October 1986), the second part of which was entirely devoted to these 
rules. See also Kosirnik, René, "International humanitarian law and the protection of 
refugee camps"; Conclusion No. 48 of the Executive Committee of UNHCR, concerning 
military and armed attacks on refugee camps and installations, 1987.
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In an international armed conflict, the ICRC is endowed with: 
explicit competence entitling it to visit civilian internees 
(Article 143 of the Fourth Convention); and
a right to take action under the Conventions (Articles 9, 9, 
9 and 10 common to all four Conventions).

Persons displaced within their own countries

While there are many reasons for the displacement of people within a 
country, armed conflict is among the most common.

In such situations, civilians are often caught between two evils: if 
they stay where they are, they suffer the effects of hostilities 
(bombing, mines, starvation used as a means of applying pressure) and 
also run the risk of being deprived of their livelihood and of 
medical care, the economic and social structure having 
disintegrated. If they take flight, they are exposed to arbitrary 
treatment by the belligerents, becoming hostages of the conflict in 
danger of arrest, execution without trial or disappearance. 
Population movements that begin spontaneously may become forced with 
the government in power trying to isolate rebels by emptying the area 
and cutting them off from all logistic support.

Armed conflict brings about the application of international 
instruments, in this case the treaties of IHL. It is, more often 
than not, non-international armed conflict that gives rise to massive 
population displacements within national borders. In such cases, 
Article 3 common to the four Geneva Conventions of 1949 and 
Additional Protocol II provides fundamental protection to the victims 
of these conflicts and hence also to displaced persons.

Additional Protocol II contains essential rules on the protection of 
civilians against the effects of hostilities. This instrument 
(Article 13, paragraph 2) states, in particular, that "...the 
civilian population as such, as well as individual civilians, shall 
not be the object of attack". Starvation of civilians as a method of 
combat is prohibited. Objects indispensable to the survival of the 
population are consequently specially protected (Article 14). "If 
the civilian population is suffering undue hardship..." and the 
authorities of the country are unable to remedy the situation, then, 
under Article 18, paragraph 2, of Protocol II, they must allow 
"...relief actions for the civilian population which are of an 
exclusively humanitarian and impartial nature and which are conducted 
without any adverse distinction". It is interesting to note that 
Article 17 of Protocol II explicitly forbids displacement of the 
civilian population, stipulating that "...the displacement of the 
civilian population shall not be ordered for reasons related to the 
conflict unless the security of the civilians involved or imperative 
military reasons so demand.", and that "...should such displacements 
have to be carried out, all possible measures shall be taken in order 
that the civilian population may be received under satisfactory 
conditions of shelter, hygiene, health, safety and nutrition".

There is no doubt that compliance with the provisions intended to 
protect civilians against the effects of hostilities does prevent 
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displacements of the population. Indeed, when those rules are not 
observed, those concerned have no alternative but to flee.

IHL also requires humane treatment and provides legal safeguards, 
together with detailed protective measures for the sick and wounded, 
medical and religious personnel, medical services and units and 
medical transportation.

In internal armed conflict, it is at present inconceivable that any 
other rules might be adopted. The difficulty is largely due to lack 
of knowledge of the existing provisions. Moreover, the problem of 
protecting civilians and the assistance due to them must be tackled 
as a whole. The creation of a special category would tend, on the 
one hand, to favour a specific group among the victims of such 
conflicts and, on the other, to encourage the very population 
movements that the measure set out to prevent.

In non-international armed conflicts, the ICRC has a legcU right of 
initiative under Article 3 common to the four Conventions. 0

In situations of internal disturbances and tensions, by contrast, IHL is not 
applicable. Nevertheless, the ICRC may offer its services by virtue of its statutory 
right of initiative. (See Article 5, paragraph 3, of the Statutes of the International 
Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement.)
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PART TWO

SUMMARY OF PRINCIPAL RED CROSS AND RED CRESCENT ACTIVITIES 
IN FAVOUR OF REFUGEES, ASYLUM SEEKERS, DISPLACED PERSONS AND 

RETURNEES, 1986-1991

Introduction

In this section, there is no attempt to document every ICRC, League 
and/or Participating and Operating National Society activity to 
assist and protect refugees, asylum seekers, returnees or displaced 
persons during the past five years but only to give the highlights of 
notable instances and trends.

It should be recalled that the mandate of UNHCR is to protect 
refugees and to seek lasting solutions within the meaning of the 
United Nations Convention relating to the Status of Refugees of 1951 
and its Protocol of 1967. The ICRC is mandated in the 1949 Geneva 
Conventions and their Additional Protocols of 1977, to protect and 
assist displaced persons and refugees who are victims of armed 
conflict. The main components of this mandate are:

representations to governments and armed movements to promote 
understanding and acceptance of the law of war and certain 
humanitarian principles;

active protection through the deployment of delegates in 
sensitive areas, access to refugee camps and visits to places of 
detention;

medical, food and material assistance;

setting up of reception facilities and construction of camps and

tracing and family reunification.

The role of the League and of National Societies is to provide 
assistance to refugees, asylum seekers, returnees and displaced 
persons in accordance with the guidelines laid down in the "Statement 
of Policy" at the XXIVth International Conference in Manila. Owing 
to the longstanding character of many refugee situations, requiring 
the League and National Societies to carry on their responsibilities, 
assistance has had to be adjusted from emergency relief to long-term 
care and maintenance and support to self-reliance.

&IRRC, "ICRC activities for refugees and displaced persons", No. 280, 

January-February 1991, pp. 14-15.
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International Committee of the Red Cross

Africa

In Africa, the second half of the past decade has been one of 
continued economic decline and ever more violent political upheaval. 
Only very few countries have been spared, with many having witnessed 
tragedies of major proportions. During the period under review, ever 
since its major relief effort in Ethiopia in 1984/85, the ICRC has 
been involved in an increasing number of situations related to 
international and internal armed conflict and to internal strife and 
unrest.

Africa is home today to over six million refugees and over ten 
million war-displaced civilians. To a very large extent, the ICRC 
has contributed to the survival of the most vulnerable amongst them, 
often under extremely difficult circumstances.

Angola: Until the Bicesse agreements of early 1991, every year well 
over 250,000 war-displaced civilians in over 30 different locations 
on the central plateau and in the south-eastern areas of Angola 
received emergency food and medical assistance. The ICRC also 
provided seeds and tools to those families that had the opportunity 
to become self-sufficient. Almost all of the aid had to be provided 
by air, as the area remained inaccessible due to the fighting and 
especially the widespread use of antipersonnel mines. During 1991 
the ICRC has been providing massive relief and rehabilitation 
assistance to civilians returning to their places of origin.

Namibia: The tracing agency has enabled thousands of Angolan 
refugees to re-establish contact with their families from whom they 
had heard nothing since 1975-76. Thus, tracing requests were made 
for 6,300 people between 1986 and 1991. The ICRC continues to deal 
with tracing requests concerning displaced persons, refugees or those 
reported missing during the war. In this connection, it received a 
special mandate from the Namibian Government in 1991.

South Africa: Without interruption, the ICRC has provided emergency 
assistance and tracing services to over 100,000 Mozambicans; these 
people arrived in the areas of KaNgwane and Kwazulu and are not 
entitled to refugee status. Within the context of communal violence, 
especially in the province of Natal, and in the eastern parts of the 
provinces of the Cape and the Transvaal, the ICRC assisted over 
80,000 people (1990) - mostly displaced persons who had been affected 
by the fighting. The ICRC continues to assist individual refugees 
returning to South Africa but who are not covered by formal 
arrangements such as the recent formal accord between the UNHCR and 
the Government of the Republic of South Africa.

Mozambique: In cooperation with the Mozambique Red Cross, the ICRC 
has concentrated its major efforts on the civilian populations 
displaced by the continuing conflict between Renamo and the 
Mozambican Armed Forces. Over 220,000 people have received 
assistance since 1986. The ICRC is still the only international 
humanitarian agency assisting displaced civilians in areas controlled 
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by Renamo. In 1991 over 120,000 individuals benefitted from these 
operations, which have to be carried out by air for security 
reasons. These efforts are particularly important because more than 
one million Mozambicans now living in Malawi, Zimbabwe and Zambia are 
likely to return; many of these people come from rural areas where 
Renamo is present. Indeed, it is vital to restore medical and other 
infrastructures if there is going to be any lasting and feasible 
solution to the refugee issue.

Zimbabwe / Zambia / Malawi: In connection with its activities in 
Mozambique, the ICRC increasingly assists the Malawi Red Cross 
Society with its tracing networks in refugee camps in Malawi. Over 
the past five years, more than 10,000 Red Cross messages between 
Mozambique and refugees in Zimbabwe, Zambia and Malawi have been 
exchanged. In both Zimbabwe and Zambia, the ICRC, in close 
cooperation with the National Societies, assists civilians who have 
been displaced and affected by incursions from across the Mozambican 
border. In recent years, the ICRC, together with the respective 
authorities responsible for Mozambican refugees, was able to provide 
protection and assistance to 20,000 Mozambicans who had fled across 
the borders and were held temporarily in police custody. In Zambia, 
the ICRC also assisted the Zambian National Society in its programme 
on behalf of Angolan refugees in the west of the country.

Swaziland: Since 1989 the ICRC has been providing financial and 
material assistance to the Baphalali Swaziland Red Cross for its 
activities as part of its aid to Mozambican refugees in that country.

Kenya: The ICRC has, since 1986, issued over 2,700 travel documents 
to refugees from neighbouring countries. Since the renewed outbreak 
of fighting in Somalia in January 1991, the ICRC, in cooperation with 
the Kenya Red Cross, has provided material assistance - and 
especially tracing services - to 25,000 Somali refugees in Mombasa 
and Liboi. On the border between Somalia and Kenya, 60,000 Somali 
refugees have been supplied with medical, nutritional and tracing 
assistance.

Sudan: During the period under review, the ICRC has remained highly 
active running several programmes for Ethiopian refugees along the 
Sudanese-Ethiopian border, in particular its prosthesis workshop and 
providing the UNHCR with ad hoc assistance in the camps. 
Furthermore, a number of tracing requests for Ugandan nationals, 
refugees in the south (namely in the Juba area and in Western 
Equatoria) were processed. During 1986, and later, from 1988, the 
ICRC was the first - and until April 1989 the only - organization to 
provide vital assistance to more than 500,000 displaced Sudanese in 
both southern garrison towns and in SPLA-controlled rural areas in 
Southern Sudan. Since July 1991 the ICRC has also been operating a 
major airlift operation for more than 100,000 Sudanese returnees from 
Ethiopia, trapped in swampy areas close to the Ethiopian border.

The ICRC also cooperates with the Sudanese Red Crescent on some 
programmes to help displaced people in and around Khartoum and to 
reactivate its branches in the south.

Ethiopia: Relief and medical assistance to Ethiopians displaced and 
affected by internal warfare continued to be supplied until the 
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Ethiopian Government halted the ICRC's operations in 1988. In 1989 
the ICRC resumed its medical activities in Eritrea, Tigray and Gondar 
administrative areas; surgical teams from National Societies were 
dispatched to Asmara, Dessie and Bar Dahr to assist civilians and 
soldiers who were wounded during the fighting. Some 6,000 surgical 
operations were performed between 1989 and 1991. In addition, during 
the fighting in and around Addis Ababa, the ICRC took responsibility 
for one of.the.main hospitals, placing it under the protection of the 
emblem.

Immediately after the change of government in 1991, the ICRC, 
together with the Ethiopian Red Cross Society (ERCS), assumed the 
momentous task of repatriating the demobilized remnants of the 
defeated Ethiopian army to their province of origin. This 
large-scale programme, destined for over 300,000 former servicemen 
and close to one million dependants, is still going on and takes up 
most of the resources of the ERCS.

In many instances over the years, the ICRC has provided valuable 
support to UNHCR operations to help Somali refugees in the east of 
the country.

Somalia: From 1988 onwards, the ICRC provided immediate aid to 
displaced Somalis and, from 1990, to Ethiopian refugees who were no 
longer receiving assistance from the UNHCR in the north-west of the 
country. Since early 1991 the ICRC remains the only major 
international humanitarian organization active in all parts of the 
war-torn country. Together with the Somali Red Crescent Society - 
and the Norwegian Red Cross Society - the ICRC now supplies more than 
250,000 displaced civilians with emergency medical and food aid; it 
has begun major efforts to help rehabilitate the Somali fanning 
community back into the south and centre of the country. Particular 
mention should be made of the repatriation of over 3,500 Ethiopian 
refugees successfully carried out by the ICRC from north-western 
Somalia to Hararge province in Ethiopia.

Uganda: The ICRC remained busy in Uganda while the government 
proceeded with its campaigns against rebel groups in the north and 
north-east of the country. Over 230,000 displaced persons received 
assistance since 1986. Together with the Uganda Red Cross, joint 
relief operations for displaced people were carried out on several
occasions 
The ICRC 
nationals

in western Uganda and in the eastern part of the country.
also assisted with 

in 1991.
the repatriation of a few Rwandan

Rwanda: Since the invasion of eastern Rwanda by the Rwandan
Patriotic Front (FPR) in October 1990, over 80,000 people have been 
displaced by the continued violence. In conjunction with the 
Rwandese Red Cross, the ICRC Central Tracing Agency is providing them 
with aid. Approximately 4,000 Red Cross messages were exchanged 
between displaced or detained persons and their families, and 2,258 
tracing requests were also processed. The ICRC repatriated 255 
Ugandan nationals in the course of 1991.

Burundi: With the outbreak of ethnic strife in Burundi in 1989, the 
ICRC immediately started to assist displaced civilians in the 
affected areas and the tracing agency established very helpful links 
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between people in Burundi and their relatives who had taken refuge 
abroad, especially in Rwanda.

Liberia: At the outbreak of civil strife in 1990, the ICRC 
immediately began relief and tracing operations to help several 
hundred thousand displaced persons in both rural and urban areas of 
Liberia, as well as in neighbouring countries. The ICRC has been 
instrumental -in -protecting over 4,000 foreign nationals stranded in 
Liberia and successfully repatriated them in the course of 1991. The 
ICRC also assisted various National Societies in West Africa in order 
to enable them to cope with tracing requests and relief requirements 
of Liberian refugees on their soil.

While fighting amongst Liberian political and military factions still 
sporadically breaks out, the ICRC continues to cater for thousands of 
internally displaced people, especially in the rural parts of 
Liberia, as well as - in conjunction with the Liberian Red Cross 
Society - for thousands of returnees in Monrovia.

Senegal: During severe ethnic strife in Mauritania and Senegal, in 
1989, the ICRC, together with the respective National Societies, 
provided essential relief assistance to over 30,000 refugees and 
displaced persons on both sides of the border. Tracing services 
currently continue to be of help, with many families separated by the 
violence being reunited. In the Casamance region, over 10,000 
displaced persons received emergency assistance from the ICRC and the 
Senegalese Red Cross Society.

West and Central Africa: As the UNHCR gradually decreased its 
presence in western Africa (at least outside the Liberian context), 
the ICRC finds itself entrusted with a considerable caseload of 
individual refugees, who had previously been entitled to various 
benefits under the auspices of the UNHCR. Furthermore, with the 
outbreak of renewed intercommunal fighting in Mali in 1991, the ICRC 
now provides nutritional and medical assistance to displaced persons 
in the area affected by the violence. On numerous occasions during 
the period under review, the ICRC provided ad hoc assistance to 
refugees, especially in eastern Zaire.

In many instances, when the ICRC had access to places of detention as 
part of its specialized work in this sphere, it assisted foreign 
nationals who had been imprisoned either because they did not possess 
proper identity papers (or for similar reasons) or as a result of 
security problems. It often obtained their release or repatriation, 
or helped them to obtain refugee status.

Asia

The bulk of the ICRC's activities to assist refugees and displaced 
persons in Asia were carried out in Afghanistan/Pakistan and Sri 
Lanka, on the Thai-Cambodian border and inside Cambodia itself.

Afghan conflict: The ICRC's work on behalf of civilian refugees in 
Pakistan and people displaced within Afghanistan is largely medical 
in nature. Since 1988, fifteen first-aid posts in the Afghan 
interior and on Pakistan territory along the border have been set 
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up. From there, casualties are taken either across the lines to 
Kabul or down into Peshawar or Quetta in Pakistan. Since 1981, three 
surgical hospitals have been opened in Peshawar, Quetta and Kabul. 
With an average of eight surgical teams in all, they have meanwhile 
given emergency treatment to thousands of casualties. In addition, 
there are two orthopaedic centres (Peshawar and Kabul) and a 
paraplegic centre in Peshawar, which has been run in conjunction with 
the Pakistan-Red Crescent since 1990.

Cambodian conflict; Since 1979, some 330,000 displaced people have 
been living in six camps accessible to the ICRC on the Thai-Cambodian 
border. The ICRC's activities, designed to back up UNBRO, are 
concerned mainly with ensuring safe conditions in the camps, the 
protection of Khmer detainees held by Cambodian factions or by the 
Thai authorities, the reunification of families split up between 
different camps, and medical care (a surgical hospital, a blood bank, 
an ambulance service and first-aid courses).

In Cambodia itself, the ICRC provides medical assistance to the 
31,000 people living in eight camps in the conflict region in 
north-west Cambodia. This includes dispensaries, sanitation work and 
support to six hospitals, three of which are run by ICRC surgical 
teams. In the absence of other organizations in the conflict region, 
the ICRC has also undertaken to carry out the national 
anti-tuberculosis programme there.

Sri Lanka: ICRC activities in connection with the conflict between 
the Tamil and Singhalese communities began in earnest in 1990. 
Violent clashes, in particular since June 1990, have affected the 
entire Tamil community and induced hundreds of thousands of people to 
flee their homes. At present, 250,000 people are still living in 
camps for displaced persons in the north and east of the island. The 
university hospital in Jaffna, which had been closed since the 
fighting began in June 1990, has been reopened under ICRC protection, 
its neutral status negotiated and guaranteed by the ICRC. In 
addition to providing its protection, the ICRC is acting as 
coordinator between local medical officials and the authorities in 
Colombo for all matters relating to the running and supplying of the 
hospital. Likewise under ICRC protection, six to eight thousand 
tonnes per month of food and medicines, as well as post-office mail, 
money for banks, etc., are being transported by the government by sea 
and by road into Tamil areas that are inaccessible to normal 
commercial traffic.

Europe

Yugoslavia; At the beginning of October 91, the number of persons 
displaced by the conflict, registered by the Yugoslavian Red Cross, 
was 283'000 with 125'000 in Croatia, 105'000 in Serbia (including 
45'000 in Vojvodina), 39'000 in Bosnia-Herzegovina and 10'000 in 
Slovenia. The ICRC has launched an appeal in favour of displaced 
persons for a programme of distribution of family parcels containing 
hygiene products and basic food stuffs. This prompt assistance, 
which is partly provided by National Societies, is locally 
distributed by the Yugoslavian Red Cross and its components with ICRC 
co-operation.
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Latin America

The late 1980s were marked by the peaceful transfer from military 
regimes, such as in Paraguay and Chile, to the setting up of new 
democratic structures.

However, the young democracies of South America remain fragile. 
Beset by often serious social and economic problems, they remain the 
scene of violence and repeated violations of humanitarian rules. The 
avowed democracy of many countries continues to be sullied by the 
recurrence of torture and pressures exerted on the civilian 
population.

In these circumstances, assistance to civilians displaced or 
otherwise affected by conflict continued to be one of the ICRC's 
priorities in Latin America.

El Salvador: In 1987, the ICRC launched an agricultural aid 
programme that has enabled 60,000 people in areas affected by 
fighting to cultivate their land and free themselves from dependence 
on outside food aid. The ICRC also took action to help 4,300 
Salvadorian refugees who returned from Honduras in October 1987 to 
their villages in conflict zones. After assessing their needs, the 
ICRC cooperated with other organizations helping to resettle the 
refugees and set up a programme to provide medical consultations, 
sanitary facilities and safe drinking water in two of the five 
resettlement sites. In addition, the ICRC distributed over 2,000 
tonnes of food in 1987 to some 355,000 people. Displaced civilians 
also received blankets, mattresses and building materials.

In 1988, the ICRC gradually phased out its food distribution to 
civilians displaced or isolated by the conflict, but provided 
logistic support (vehicles and radio links) to the UNHCR-organized 
repatriation from Honduras of 1,200 Salvadorians in August and 800 in 
November. These operations were followed by surveys at the 
reintegration sites which resulted in the provision of material and 
medical assistance.

In late October 1989, the ICRC once again provided the UNHCR with 
vehicles and staff to repatriate 1,100 Salvadorians who had sought 
refuge in Honduras.

Nicaragua: In 1987, the ICRC built up its logistic capacity in order 
to increase its material and medical assistance to isolated and 
displaced civilians. The main relief operation was conducted along 
the banks of the Rio Coco for Miskito Indians who had recently 
returned to their home villages. The programme ended in October 1990 
with the resettlement of 25,000 people who had fled Nicaragua since 
1982.

Honduras: The ICRC assisted refugees, in particular through its 
tracing work and related activities. Between 1987 and 1989, over 
22,000 Red Cross messages were forwarded between refugees and their 
families in Nicaragua and El Salvador. During the same period, over 
1,000 tracing requests were dealt with. Most such enquiries were 
successfully resolved and enabled contact to be restored between 
members of families separated by the events.
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Peru: Since 1987, the ICRC has been coming to the aid of displaced
persons in Peru. Its programmes to provide food, blankets and 
clothing have focused mainly on the departments of Ayacucho, 
Apurimac, Junin and Huanuco. It had already been assisting orphans 
since 1985, most of whom have been displaced from the countryside to 
the cities by the violence that has tormented the country since 
1980. The ICRC is now providing a meal a day to over 2,000 children.

The indigenous Ashaninka people in the Amazonian region of Junin 
department has on several occasions been the victim of direct and 
indirect attack. When they were forced in 1990 to flee in large 
numbers, the ICRC provided assistance including fishing equipment.

Suriname: The ICRC has aided displaced people in Suriname. In 1987, 
an ICRC convoy brought 77 civilians seeking safer conditions from 
Moengo to Paramaribo. At the request of the government, the ICRC has 
also stood by to help civilian refugees in French Guyana who wish to 
return to Suriname. In November 1990, at the request of the 
Brazilian government, the ICRC assessed the situation of 503 
Surinamese who had sought refuge in Brazil from the fighting in 
southern Suriname.

Panama: In December 1989, following the armed intervention by the
United States, the ICRC assessed the situation of displaced people in 
Panama, took note of tracing requests and collected family messages 
for forwarding. It also organized the repatriation of 350 foreign 
civilians.

Colombia: On several occasions in 1989 and 1990, the ICRC took
action to help people displaced by the fighting, in particular in 
Arauca, El César and the Barrancabermeja region.

Middle East

In the Middle East as well, the ICRC came to the aid between 1986 and 
1991 of many refugees and civilians displaced by the conflicts that 
have ravaged the region: in the territories occupied by Israel, in 
Lebanon and, of course, in the Gulf where hundreds of thousands of 
civilians suddenly found themselves forced to flee.

Lebanon: Each year, large numbers of civilians fled their homes to 
escape fresh outbreaks of fighting in various parts of the country. 
The ICRC regularly organized short-term emergency food aid and 
material assistance (blankets, kitchen sets, etc.). In 1987, relief 
was distributed to some 35,000 people displaced by diverse clashes. 
These operations often had to be carried out in unsatisfactory 
conditions, in particular during the "war of the camps" (June 1986 - 
August 1987) during which the entire population of the Palestinian 
camps in Beirut and Tyre were besieged and denied regular supplies. 
In spite of repeated requests, it was not possible to obtain access 
to the camps to take out the wounded and sick.

During the 1989 fighting between General Aoun and pro-Syrian forces, 
shelling in Beirut caused 800,000 civilians to flee to safer areas. 
An initial distribution of 3,000 tonnes of relief to 500,000 of them 
was immediately organized. Other operations followed, in particular 
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when the shelling of Beirut resumed in August of the same year. A 
special programme financed by the EEC enabled the ICRC to come to the 
aid of some 500,000 people who had fled the factional fighting that 
shook East Beirut in February-March 1990.

Territories occupied by Israel: When the uprising ("intifada") began 
in the occupied territories in December 1987, the ICRC quickly 
increased - the delegation it had had in Israel since 1967 and stepped 
up its activities in three main areas:
- active protection, by deploying its delegates in areas prone to 
disturbances, going to refugee camps and visiting places of detention;
- tracing, the forwarding of family messages and family 
reunification, to meet the greater demand for such services naturally 
resulting from disturbances; and
- efforts to ensure that essential services, in particular medical 
care, were available at all times to the population of the occupied 
territories and especially those living in refugee camps.

Gulf War: The following is a brief outline of the main operations 
launched from August 1990 onwards to assist refugees and displaced 
persons.
- Shortly after the crisis began the ICRC, working closely with the 
Jordanian Red Crescent, took action to help some 300,000 foreign 
workers - often completely destitute - who were fleeing Kuwait and 
Iraq.
- Three camps and a field hospital were set up in March 1991 along 
the southern part of the Iran/Iraq border for refugees from southern 
Iraq.
- In early April, medical and relief operations were organized 
simultaneously from Baghdad and Tehran to meet the urgent needs of 
Iraqi Kurds. Over 500,000 people were assisted on both sides of the 
border. The operation on the Iranian side of the border was carried 
out in close conjunction with the Iranian Red Crescent.
- Since the end of open hostilities, the ICRC has been providing a 
number of Tracing Agency services in the camps for Iraqi refugees in 
Saudi Arabia and Kuwait.

National Societies and the League

Africa

For the people who live in the Horn of Africa (Djibouti, Ethiopia and 
Somali) and Sudan, life has been under constant threat for years 
owing to political turmoil, armed conflict and drought. Following 
the recent change in government in Ethiopia, an estimated one million 
refugees and returnees are to be found among those four countries and 
in Kenya as well. Hundreds of thousands of more persons have been 
displaced within their own countries.

The League has mobilized a variety of resources to assist the 
National Societies in the Horn of Africa, Sudan and Kenya. In 
Ethiopia, a League/Ethiopian Red Cross Society plan of action focuses 
on health and nutritional support for an estimated 130,000 most 
vulnerable persons among Ethiopian returnees from Somalia, drought 
victims and refugees from Somalia in the east and south of the 
country. In Sudan, the Sudanese Red Crescent, with League support, 
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assists some 50,000 displaced Sudanese in non-conflict areas in 
southern Sudan with food. In Khartoum, it provides clean water to 
thousands more. The Swiss Red Cross continues its medical assistance 
programme at Kassala. In Djibouti, a League Delegate managed a 
training course for 50 volunteers of the Red Crescent Society in 
first aid, nutritional surveillance and primary health care for their 
work in a camp of 7,000 Ethiopian refugees. And in Kenya, the Kenya 
Red Cross,, assisted by the League, manages a camp for 10,000 Somali 
refugees and provides food and medical assistance to them.

In Western Africa, which had not experienced a major refugee or 
displaced persons occurrence since the Nigerian civil war in the 
early 1960s, an uprising in 1989 against the Liberian government led 
to widespread armed conflict and the consequent exodus of over 
700,000 refugees - one in every six Liberians - into Côte d'Ivoire, 
Guinea (Conakry) and Sierra Leone. In all three countries, 
governments asked the National Societies to provide for the incoming 
refugees. As the trickle of persons quickly mounted into a vast 
river in hard-to-reach border locations, the National Societies 
appealed to the League for assistance. Now, in each country, the 
League acts as implementing partner of UNHCR with National Society 
support in managing the distribution of food and non-food items to 
the Liberian refugees. A notable feature of this situation is that 
the vast majority of refugees do not live in camps but are spread 
among the villages in the host countries, making the food chain one 
of several hundred distribution points.

In the mid-eighties, incipient armed conflict within Mozambique 
quickly grew and Mozambicans began to leave their homes, particularly 
in the northern part of the country. Malawi, with only seven million 
inhabitants, is now host to 930,000 Mozambicans with a steady influx 
of thousands monthly over the past year. The Malawi Red Cross with 
League support has become a UNHCR implementing partner in managing 
the distribution of food and non-food items. In addition, the 
League, through its own resources, is a principal supplier of 
non-food items. Nearby, even smaller Swaziland received several tens 
of thousands of these persons among whom the Swaziland Red Cross 
assisted small groups of refugees as they found safety.

While major actions have taken place as cited above, the list of 
National Societies should not end without mention of the services 
supplied to refugees and asylum seekers by Red Cross and Red Crescent 
Societies in Benin, Cameroon, Central African Republic, Chad, Gambia 
and Senegal.

Americas

Throughout the 1980s, the Honduras Red Cross has assisted refugees 
who arrived from Nicaragua. In 1988, it became UNHCR's implementing 
partner for all Nicaraguan refugees, some being located in 
particularly remote areas of the country. In Costa Rica, the 
National Society was also UNHCR's implementing partner until recently 
in providing reception facilities for incoming refugees from 
Nicaragua. Since the settlement of the internal conflict in 
Nicaragua, the National Society has implemented a resettlement 
project to integrate these refugees remaining in Costa Rica among 
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villagers in rural areas. The League is assisting the Haitian Red 
Cross in the reception of some Haitian repatriates, principally those 
from the United States (3,000) and the Dominican Republic (10,000). 
The American Red Cross and Canadian Red Cross are major sources of 
assistance to those National Societies requiring outside help in 
caring for refugees and displaced persons.

Asia/Pacific

In Cambodia, the Australian, French, Swedish and Swiss Red Cross 
Societies are currently carrying out assistance programmes in the 
health fields. Following progress in the peace negotiations among 
the four factions since 1989 and within the context of the UNHCR 
repatriation plan for Cambodians on the Thai border, the League 
established an office in Phnom Penh in early 1991. Subsequently, a 
League appeal was launched to assist the 190,000 internally displaced 
persons and to prepare for the return of the 320,000 Cambodian 
refugees from Thailand.

Since 1980, the Pakistan Red Crescent has been actively involved in 
assistance to Afghan refugees with the support of the League. 
Medical care is provided at Kalabagh Referral Hospital, Punjab 
Province to 180,000 people at the Kot Chandra refugee camp. An eye 
care programme for refugees and some Pakistanis is carried out in 
North-West Frontier Province, where also a basic health unit serves 
refugees in a camp. The curative health programme is now reinforced 
by a basic health training programme which will hopefully extend to 
the three refugee hosting provinces. This programme, now being 
implemented at the Kot Chandra Camp, offers basic skills and 
knowledge to refugees to facilitate resumption of a normal community 
life upon their voluntary return to Afghanistan. Refugees who are 
new arrivals obtain relief supplies from the National Society. In 
early September, the Afghan Red Crescent Society and the Pakistan Red 
Crescent Society agreed at an informal meeting on areas of possible 
cooperation in preparation for the return of Afghan refugees among 
other matters.

In Sri Lanka, the Sri Lankan Red Cross Society with League support is 
providing about 50,000 displaced persons in non-conflict locations 
with food, shelter, sanitation and essential household items. On the 
island of Bougainville, Papua New Guinea, owing to an unstable 
political and security situation, air and sea transport to the 
outside world has been largely cut off. The League has an operational 
plan to work with the National Society to provide essential medical 
and other humanitarian supplies for the people. In Southeast Asia, 
Malaysian Red Crescent since 1975 to date has acted as the 
government's coordinating agent, and UNHCR's implementing partner, 
for international assistance to Vietnamese boat people. Health and 
welfare services are provided on Pulau Bidong off the northeast coast 
and at Sungei Besi near Kuala Lumpur with staff from several 
participating National Societies. The National Society manages 
educational programmes in language training and skills and vocational 
training aimed at improving the refugees' chances for more effective 
resettlement. Similarly, in Indonesia and the Philippines, the 
National Societies provide health and social welfare services to the 
Vietnamese. In Hong Kong, the Branch of the British Red Cross 
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managed a camp for Vietnamese refugees into the mid-80s and now 
provides medical services with staff support from Participating 
National Societies.

The Australian Red Cross, Japanese Red Cross and New Zealand Red 
Cross provide significant assistance to National Societies requiring 
outside help in caring for refugees and asylum seekers.

Europe

In Europe, almost all National Societies have been involved, to a 
greater or lesser degree, in refugee reception and integration 
activities within their own countries for many years. By the end of 
the 1980s, French Red Cross, German Red Cross, Spanish Red Cross, 
Swiss Red Cross, and the Nordic National Societies maintained 
important programmes within their own countries, providing services 
to hundreds of thousands of asylum seekers from Central and Eastern 
Europe and the Third World. An outstanding initiative was the work 
of the Swedish Red Cross in establishing its centre for the treatment 
of torture victims. The National Societies of Europe are major 
donors in cash and kind and in providing relief Delegates to assist 
National Societies faced with overwhelming movements of refugees and 
displaced persons.

With the rapid changes which have occurred since 1988-89 in Central 
and Eastern Europe, a new dimension has been added to the work of the 
National Societies throughout the region. In 1989, the Turkish Red 
Crescent provided shelter and other emergency services to many of the 
estimated 320,000 Bulgarian Muslims who initially fled to Turkey, 
fearing persecution. (The Turkish Red Crescent also played a major 
role in assisting Iraqi Kurdish refugees as described in the 
following report on the Gulf Crisis.) The German Red Cross has been 
one of the country's principal organizations in the reception of 
hundreds of thousands of Third World asylum seekers, East Germans 
moving to the Federal Republic of Germany and ethnic Germans arriving 
from the Soviet Union, Rumania and elsewhere. The Hungarian Red 
Cross has assisted many of the 45,000 refugees from Rumania, and the 
Polish Red Cross and other National Societies provided help to Third 
World and other asylum seekers, and the Albanian Red Cross has 
assisted returnees, particularly returning minors.

Meanwhile, the region is concerned at the implications of political 
change in Albania and Yugoslavia and the potential movement of large 
numbers of persons from the Soviet Union. By early September, the 
Hungarian Red Cross was providing assistance to several thousand 
refugees from Yugoslavia, both those in camps and those spontaneously 
settled.

Middle East and North Africa

Over the decades, the principal focus in the region has been on the 
more than 3 million Palestinians, two-thirds of whom are afforded 
international assistance through the United Nations Relief and Works 
Administration (UNRWA). Some National Societies provide assistance to 
them through bilateral programmes. Most recently the Jordanian Red 
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Crescent has initiated services to facilitate the reception of 
Palestinians arriving from Kuwait. Another long-standing situation 
has been that of the 169,000 Sahrawi refugees in the Tindouf region 
in the south of Algeria. Despite setbacks, negotiations which would 
lead to their return to the "Territory of Western Sahara" appear to 
be progressing favorably. The Algerian Red Crescent, as UNHR's 
operational partner, has assisted them. Finally, the Iranian Red 
Crescent has provided help to some of -the 3 million plus Afghan 
refugees in its country.

During 1990-91, the movements of millions of persons affected by the 
Gulf Crisis dominated Red Cross/Red Crescent work in the region. At 
its outbreak in August 1990, National Societies in Bangladesh, Egypt, 
Jordan, the Philippines, Sri Lanka, Turkey and Yemen, backed by the 
League, immediately began to assist the hundreds of thousands of 
migrant workers returning to their homes from Iraq and Kuwait. As 
this outflux dwindled toward the end of 1990, the League, in 
coordination with ICRC and concerned Participating National 
Societies, began to prepare for possible hostilities and a consequent 
flow of refugees into Turkey, Syria, Jordan and Iran. The Red 
Cross/Red Crescent Movement's preparedness programme to assist 
300,000 refugees, as well as the similar United Nations' programme to 
assist 400,000 refugees, was little used.

As these preparations were drawn down, violence occurred within Iraq 
at the end of March. This led to the dramatic movements of the Iraqi 
Kurdish people into Iran and Turkey, quickly amounting to 1.4 million 
in Iran plus some 800,000 on the Iranian border and 500,000 in 
Turkey. Another critical situation arose in southwestern Iraq and 
large numbers of Shiite people crossed into Iran. Further, within 
Iraq itself, there were the needs of internally displaced persons and 
shortages among the population at large of critical supplies such as 
medicines and food.

In Iran, Iraq and Turkey, the National Societies, with help from the 
League and Participating Societies, mounted major food, shelter, and 
health programmes. In Iran, the National Society is targetting 
assistance for the winter for an estimated 100,000 persons. In 
Turkey, the international support programme has wound down, but the 
Turkish Red Crescent actively supports the remaining 6,300 refugees 
(plus the 20,000 refugees who entered Turkey in 1988). In Kuwait, 
the League aims at assisting vulnerable groups and displaced persons 
on a reduced scale. The Yemen Red Crescent, since August 1990, has 
been assisting returning migrant workers in need, and more recently, 
some 10,000 Somali and Ethiopian refugees.

Dissemination, training and education

Dissemination, training and education are essential elements in 
carrying forward the mandate of Resolution XXI (Manila, 1981) that 
Red Cross/Red Crescent "...be ready at all times to assist and 
protect refugees, displaced person and returnees..." Resolution XXVI 
(Geneva, 1986) reiterated the point by calling upon the Movement 
"...to step up its own information and training activities..." Since 
then, the League has expanded its activities with National Societies 
in these three fields.
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A series of regional workshops, jointly sponsored by the League and 
ICRC and with strong contributions from UNHCR and regional 
organizations, on refugees and displaced persons has been completed. 
Their overall aim was to encourage National Societies to respond to 
refugee emergencies and to enhance their capacity to do so through 
education and training. Such workshops have taken place in the Africa 
(for the English-speaking and French-speaking National Societies), 
Americas, Asia/Pacific and Middle East/North Africa regions. In 1991, 
a similar workshop, sponsored by the League, German Red Cross and 
Swedish Red Cross, was held for the eight National Societies of 
Central and Eastern Europe.

National Societies of Western Europe, already committed and active at 
home and abroad in refugee assistance, have met every other year to 
discuss issues of common interest. Participants at the most recent of 
these seminars, held in Geneva in November 1990, called for a 
resolution to be proposed at the forthcoming XVIth International 
Conference on present refugee issues. They recommended, for example, 
citation of the universality of human rights, meeting the needs of 
vulnerable groups (particularly children) and dealing with the 
psycho-social trauma of refugees and displaced persons. They 
supported an initiative of the German and Swedish Red Cross Societies 
that a workshop for the Central and Eastern European National 
Societies be held (as noted above). Another proposal, based on a 
suggestion from the Spanish Red Cross, was to convene a seminar of 
the National Societies of the North and those of the South to discuss 
ways and means for Red Cross/Red Crescent to assist refugees and 
rejected asylum seekers on their return to their countries. With the 
backing of the Spanish Red Cross, it is now scheduled for 1992.

Another focus undertaken by the League and the National Societies of 
Western Europe has been on their staff and volunteers who work with 
asylum seekers and refugees. Two seminars, those at Bonn with the 
support of the German Red Cross (1989) and at Nottwil with the 
support of the Swiss Red Cross (1990), whose participants were 
trainers and section heads with the German Red Cross and the Swiss 
Red Cross, dealt with staff/volunteers needs and training programmes. 
An important outcome of these consultations has been the handbook, 
"Working with Refugees and Asylum Seekers", published in 1991.

In October 1987, the League convened a workshop at Vitznau, 
Switzerland to share the perceptions and experiences of staff of Red 
Cross Societies, government agencies and Non Government Organizations 
of the pyscho-social needs of refugees and asylum seekers living in 
Western Europe and North America. The sensitive and thoughtful 
contributions of the participants were believed to be worthy of 
reaching not only Red Cross/Red Crescent staff but of the wider 
public so they were published in 1988 by the firm of Martinus Nijhoff 
Publishers, Dordrecht, The Netherlands in a book entitled, "Refugees 
- The Trauma of Exile." As a further development in alleviating the 
effects of trauma, preparation is underway of a "Booklet on the 
Treatment of Victims of Torture" for Red Cross/Red Crescent staff and 
volunteers. Funding has been obtained from the United Nations Fund 
for the Treatment of Torture Victims.
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Articles dealing with the overall problem of refugees 
persons have also been published in the "International 
Red Cross":

. "Refugees and conflict situation", IRRC No. 265, 
July-August 1988;

. "ICRC activities for refugees and displace persons", 
IRRC No. 280, January-February 1991.

and displaced 
Review of the
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PART THREE

THE CHALLENGE OF THE FUTURE - HOW TO RESPOND TO 
CHANGING PATTERNS OF REFUGEE SITUATIONS

For the Movement, we must recognize that one of today's dramatic 
challenges is the long-term nature of certain refugee and displaced 
persons situations. While the plight of the more than 3 million 
Palestinians has been accepted for forty years, governments and the 
public at large have not really acknowledged this situation as a 
worldwide phenomenon. Yet, 320,000 Cambodians have now been "on the 
border" in Thailand for eleven years, and millions of Afghans have 
been displaced internally and as refugees over the neighbouring 
borders in Iran and Pakistan during the same period. The 
intractibility of internal conflict in their home countries, as well 
as in other countries, suggests that these situations are not as easy 
of solution through voluntary repatriation as was hoped for.

While the Movement originally provided emergency aid, it has 
accepted, as a practical matter, a long-term role and therefore needs 
to define more clearly what that role means. Is it just providing 
food and curative health care? If so, the result is "warehousing" 
people in a long-term situation - keeping them physically alive but, 
perhaps, putting their human dignity and social development on hold. 
Should new directions be undertaken to enhance their economic and 
social self-sustainability?

Another factor has been the collapse of the political and social 
structure in a number of countries. Regular armies fought guerrilla 
forces. With the spread of indiscriminate methods of warfare, the 
rapid proliferation of cheap, rapid-fire weapons and equally cheap, 
widely used mines which inflict incredible damage on the civilian 
population, seemingly endless warfare has emerged. Lebanon is a case 
in point, yet one must also include Sri Lanka, Mozambique, Cambodia, 
Liberia, Afghanistan, Somalia, Ethiopia and several other countries 
either in the throes of chronic warfare or on the edge of it. 
Displaced persons and refugees suffer from economic deprivation and 
the threat and reality of violence. When some peace and stability 
returns to their countries, major rehabilitation of their economies 
and infrastructure is required to resume a normal way of life.

The armed conflict described above has caused mass population 
displacements, and the number of persons displaced within their own 
countries is unprecedented. For some years, since the International 
Conference on Refugees, Returnees and Displaced Persons in Southern 
Africa (Oslo, 22-24 August 1988), the international community has 
been increasingly aware of their plight, though without finding any 
miracle solution. The causes of these movements are not only 
multiple but often overlap, armed conflict and violations of human 
rights being both the cause and the consequence of disastrous social 
and economic situations. The difficulties are further complicated by 
psychological factors that are difficult to measure or to foresee: 
the threat of reprisals or of attack may trigger a population 
movement. Likewise, the prospect of assistance in an area is a far 
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from negligible attraction for people to move. It may have the 
opposite effect of the one intended so that the displaced persons 
seeking aid swell the numbers of extremely poor groups living mainly 
on the outskirts of cities and towns. If starvation is used as a 
method of warfare in order to empty a rebel area of its population, 
any assistance, however humanitarian, that does not aim to reach the 
victims where they are living may have the same effect of causing 
displacements. Beginning- spontaneously, such movements may become 
compulsory. Solutions, therefore, have to be found on a case-by-case 
basis, bearing all these elements in mind.

In addition to the above perspectives, more emphasis is being placed 
than before on the close link between the origins, or "root causes", 
of the flight of refugees and displaced persons and respect for human 
rights in their home countries. This shift to emphasizing the causes 
of internal conflict coincided with the Red Cross/Red Crescent 
Movement's own review of its work in the field of human rights. A 
report ("Contribution of the International Red Cross and Red Crescent 
Movement to Respect for Human Rights", Report to the Council of 
Delegates, 1989) based on National Societies' replies to 
questionnaires and the work of a group of experts, makes clear that 
the Movement's work not only mitigates the consequences of violations 
of human rights through humanitarian assistance, but helps to 
implement certain rights. Thus the Movement is committed to combat 
all forms of discrimination based on race, colour or ethnic origin - 
an important area of work given the origin of refugee situations from 
human rights abuses. Further, the Movement has condemned torture, 
forced or involuntary disappearances and violation of the rights of 
children, which all have a crucial bearing on refugees and displaced 
persons.

The XXVIth International Conference coincides with a profound 
rethinking of how to respond to the global refugee problem, after the 
international community has been shaken not only in past years, but 
more so by new massive exodus of people. The Red Cross/Red Crescent 
Movement is now faced by challenges, of which the following require 
answers as a matter of urgency:

(i) How effectively can the Movement respond to large scale and 
rapidly evolving refugee emergencies, and ensure that the most 
vulnerable are reached without delay?

(ii) Can the Movement stand up to the humanitarian challenge of the 
"asylum crisis"? The right to asylum is increasingly eroded 
through broader migratory trends or perceived limits of 
reception capacity, which may leave asylum seekers and refugees 
without appropriate protection and assistance both in the North 
and the South.

(iii) To what extent can the Movement contribute effectively to 
solutions to longstanding refugee situations, by facilitating 
voluntary repatriation, self-reliance through local settlement 
or resettlement to third countries?

(iv) Can the Movement play a meaningful role in the prevention of 
future refugee flows by helping to alleviate root causes?
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The Red Cross/Red Crescent position in response to these questions 
would require a careful review of policies and actions in favour of 
refugees, asylum seekers, returnees and displaced persons, in 
pursuance of earlier decisions and resolutions.

First, the Movement should closely follow the current debate on 
defining categories of concern around different groups of "uprooted" 
people. While in many-cases refugees flee due to a mixture of 
political and economic reasons, the political pressure or "fear of 
persecution" threatening refugees' safety in one form or another, 
should remain the principal criterion in the refugee definition. But 
this should, obviously, not exclude or reduce Red Cross/Red Crescent 
response to the needs of other persons who are forced to migrate due 
to poverty, famine or loss of livelihood alone.

Second, the Movement should consider enhancing its advocacy role in 
favour of refugees, asylum seekers, returnees and displaced persons, 
in order to contribute to the humane treatment of these persons. 
While not necessarily taking on operational tasks, a National Society 
can effectively speak out on behalf of these persons, thereby 
standing the test of humanity, impartiality and neutrality. This may 
not always be easy: refugees and asylum seekers are not nationals. 
They no longer have a potential link with their own National 
Society. Internally displaced persons may belong to a group in 
conflict with the Government, and involvement may harm the standing 
of a National Society. Returnees as well may belong to a certain 
group whose needs are difficult to address by a National Society upon 
voluntary return. Thus, a genuine humanitarian commitment to the 
cause of refugees, asylum seekers, returnees and displaced persons, 
will remain a crucial challenge for the Movement as a whole.

Third, keeping in mind the largely complementary role of Red 
Cross/Red Crescent in assisting and protecting refugees and related 
categories of concern, smooth coordination both within the Movement 
and with other organizations should become an essential 
precondition. This appears all the more important, as lessons can be 
learned from recent exceptional demands on the international 
community to cope with refugee influxes (e.g. Kurdish refugees and 
refugees in and around the Horn of Africa).

Fourth, the capacity of National Societies in responding to refugee 
situations both during emergencies, and to achieve lasting solutions, 
must be enhanced. This would include: familiarity with respective 
mandates and legal frameworks for the different categories of 
concern; enhanced operational and technical competence; procedures 
for resource mobilization; disposition for early warning and 
possible prevention. In a refugee context, flexible planning methods 
have to be adopted, to be prepared for contingences that occur in 
sometimes rapidly changing refugee flows. As to voluntary 
repatriation, the Movement should take full advantage of bringing 
together National Societies from the country of asylum and country of 
origin, to facilitate the process of preparedness and reintegration 
of returnees.
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Since the Manila Resolution was adopted, ten years have gone by 
during which the scale and nature of refugee movements have changed 
fundamentally. In the face of this new challenge, the International 
Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement, with its great diversity of 
components, should take further action by proposing that the XXVIth 
International Conference adopt a new resolution. The draft 
resolution, attached as Annex D and with explanatory notes, asks 
governments to take certain measures and invites the Movement to 
continue its activities in favour of refugees and to deal with the 
new needs that have arisen. The draft resolution further stresses 
the importance of cooperation and consultation among organizations 
assisting refugees in view of the scale of the task.



Annex A
WORLD REFUGEE POPULATION

(Statistics as of 1 January)

1981 1986 1991

World, total 8,229,300 11,613,300 16,483,650

Africa, total 3,603,300 3,308,400 4,647,850

East Africa, total 2,868,800 2,625,900 2,083,000

Djibouti 45,300 17,000 70,200
Ethiopia 11,000 85,700 772,800
Somalia 2,000,000 700,000 460,000
Sudan 480,000 1,164,000 780,000

Burundi 50,000 267,500 268,400
Kenya 3,500 8,800 14,400
Rwanda 10,000 19,000 23,600
Tanzania 156,000 212,900 265,200
Uganda 113,000 151,000 142,400

West Africa, total 227,000 82,000 842,950

Benin 3,700 450
Cameroon 110,000 35,200 49,900
Central African Republic 7,000 29,900 4,300
Côte d'Ivoire - 800 272,300
Guinea (C) - - 325,000
Nigeria 105,000 4,900 3,600
Senegal 5,000 5,500 58,100
Sierra Leone - - 125,800
Togo - 2,000 3,500

Southern Africa, total 477,500 570,500 1,721,900

Angola 75,000 91,500 11,600
Botswana 1,300 5,500 1,200
Congo - 1,200 3,000
Lesotho 10,000 11,500 200
Malawi - - 926,700
Mozambique - 700 -
Swaziland 5,200 10,700 42,100
Zaire 350,000 283,000 416,400
Zambia 36,000 103,600 138,000
Zimbabwe - 62,800 182,700

Other countries, total 30,000 30,000 -
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Americas, total 1,364,600 1,685,700 2,679,400

North America, total 1,187,000 1,353,000 1,508,400

Canada 338,000 353,000 508,400
United States of America 849,000 1,000,000 1,000,000

Central America/Mexico, total 100,800 306,400 1,168,600

Belize 4,000 9,000 30,100
Costa Rica 10,000 24,000 278,000
El Salvador - - 20,300
Guatemala 4,000 12,000 223,400
Honduras 25,000 60,000 237,100
Mexico 44,000 175,000 356,400
Nicaragua 4,000 17,300 16,000
Panama 3,000 1,100 1,300

Cuba 3,000 2,000 4,000
Dominican Republic 3,800 6,000 2,000

South America, total 76,800 22,800 20,400

Argentina 26,300 14,000 11,700
Bolivia 500 - -
Brazil 24,000 5,300 5,300
Chile 1,500 - -
Colombia 2,000 - 500
Ecuador 700 900 500
Paraguay 800 - -
Peru 1,500 700 700
Uruguay 1,700 - -
Venezuela 17,800 1,900 1,700

Other countries, total - 3,500 -
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Asia/Pacific, total 2,610,200 3,449,900 3,894,300

East Asia, total 1,044,500 675,200 625,600

China 263,000 279,800 287,200
Hong Kong 24,000 9,400 52,000
Indonesia (inc. Processing Centre) 8,400 8,200 20,600
Japan 1,900 1,000 8,400
Laos 10,700 - -
Macau 2,900 700 -
Malaysia 104,000 99,700 14,900
Philippines (inc. Processing 20,300 16,900 19,000

Centre)
Thailand 261,300 130,400 99,900
Viet Nam 33,000 25,000 13,900

Australia 304,000 89,000 97,900
New Zealand 10,000 4,600 4,700
Papua New Guinea 1,000 10,500 7,100

Indian Sub-Continent, total 1,428,200 2,709,200 3,268,700

India 6,700 12,700
Pakistan 1,428,200 2,702,500 3,256,000

Other countries, total 137,500 65,500 -
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Europe, total 893,100573,500 690,000

Central/Eastern Europe, total 3,000 1,500 46,000

Hungary 45,100
Romania 1,000 - -
Yugoslavia 2,000 1,500 900

Western Europe, total 572,500 688,500 847,100

Austria 27,700 20,000 17,700
Belgium 33,000 36,600 25,900
Denmark 1,800 8,500 34,300
Finland - 500 2,400
France 150,000 174,200 193,200
Germany 94,000 134,000 156,100
Greece 3,800 3,600 8,500
Ireland - 600 -
Italy 14,000 15,200 11,700
Netherlands 12,000 15,500 28,500
Norway 6,000 11,800 19,600
Portugal 7,600 700 900
Spain 21,500 9,300 8,300
Sweden 20,000 90,600 183,400
Switzerland 32,000 30,600 28,600
Turkey 1,100 1,800 28,000
United Kingdom 148,000 135,000 100,000

Middle East/North Africa, total 4,351,00070,700 2,478,200

Middle East, total 18,200 2,310,400 4,179,900

Iran 2,300,000 4,174,400
Lebanon 3,200 5,400 2,500
Yemen 15,000 5,000 3,000

North Africa, total 52,500 167,800 171,100

Algeria 52,000 167,000 169,100
Egypt - - 2,000
Morocco 500 800 -
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Notes:

(1) The Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees 
is the source of these statistics. It should be noted that the 
compilation of statistics on refugees is complex. The definition of a 
"refugee" in the UN Convention on refugees, as quoted in the text of 
this report, has a very specific meaning. Its application under 
UNHCR's mandate as Jimited, however, in that it does not include some 
persons who fall within the mandate of other United Nations agencies. 
The most notable examples are the estimated 2,000,000 Palestinians 
assisted by the UN Relief and Works Agency (UNRWA) and the 300,000 
plus Cambodians on the Thai-Cambodian border assisted by the UN 
Border Relief Operation (UNBRO).

In addition, the media often uses the word in a variety of 
circumstances in which the definition would not apply. Examples would 
be references to persons within a country as "refugees" when it would 
be more appropriate to refer to them as "internally displaced 
persons". Sometimes, the word is found used in conditions on which 
there is no international agreement as to its definition, such as 
"environmental refugees." Ethnic/religious groups in one country 
often move to another country of similar ethnic/religious background 
owing to a fear of persecution. Such movements are not classified as 
refugee movements since their new countries afford them the rights of 
citizens immediately as in the case of the ethnic Germans to Germany 
and Jews to Israel. Finally, during the recent Gulf Crisis, large 
numbers of contract workers in Iraq and Kuwait fled in fear of 
possible war in 1990. These were not refugees since they were 
returning to their countries of origin as nationals of those 
countries.

Further, the enumeration of refugees is difficult. Large numbers of 
persons are more often than not involved, which increases the 
difficulty in making a count, and they find asylum in remote 
locations. Even when settled in camps, experience over the years has 
shown that an accurate count is difficult. Governments throughout the 
world often have their own interests in mind when using the 
definition which can lead to differing outcomes.

(2) These statistics do not include those persons who fled from their 
countries after 1 January 1991. Two major crises have occurred since 
that date. As a result of the Gulf Crisis, the number of Iraqi Kurds 
and others who fled into Iran were estimated at 1,400,000 and into 
Turkey, at 500,000 at their peak. In mid-September, an estimated 
100,000 Iraqi Kurds remained in Iran and 6,300 in Turkey. Further, 
in the Horn of Africa, as the result of situations in Somalia and 
Ethiopia, about one million refugees and returnees were to be among 
those countries as well as Sudan and Kenya.



Annex B

Twenty-fourth International Conference of the Red Cross 
Manila 1981

RESOLUTION XXI 

... International Red Cross aid -to refugees

The XXIVth International Conference of the Red Cross,

recalling Resolution I of the XXIIIrd International Conference 
of the Red Cross which stated that the fundamental mission of the 
Red Cross includes the provision, without discrimination as to 
race, nationality, religious beliefs or political opinions, of 
protection and assistance to those who need it, in the event of 
armed conflict and other disasters,

conscious of the large number of refugees, returnees and dis
placed persons and the extent of human misery caused by the dis
placement of populations in many parts of the world,

recalling the primary responsibilities of the Governments 
of countries of asylum for the care of refugees on their territo
ries, while bearing in mind the obligation of the international commu
nity to share equitably the burden of refugee protection, assis
tance and resettlement, in accordance with accepted principles of 
international solidarity and co-operation,

recalling that in accordance with their auxiliary role in 
the humanitarian services of their Governments and with the relief 
principles of the International Red Cross, National Red Cross 
and Red Crescent Societies should take immediate actions to allevi
ate suffering of victims of calamities, including emergency aid 
to refugees, returnees and displaced persons,

the Office of the United 
(UNHCR) in the field of 

assistance to refugees, 
I returnees, 

Conventions and 
relevant resolu-

recalling the primary function of 
Nations High Commissioner for Refugees 
international protection and material 
persons displaced outside their country of origin and 
as laid down by its Statutes, the United Nations C_. 
Protocol relating to the status of refugees and 
tions adopted by the United Nations General Assembly,

considering that the ICRC and the League have respective func
tions in co-ordinating international Red Cross assistance to these 
victims, especially when they do not fall under the competence of the 
Office of the UNHCR,

1. approves the policy of the Red Cross in this field as set out 
in the statement annexed,

2. pledges the unremitting support and the collaboration of the 
Red Cross with the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees in 
their respective activities in favour of refugees and displaced 
persons, within the framework of this policy.
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INTERNATIONAL RED CROSS AID TO REFUGEES 
STATEMENT OF POLICY

1. The Red Cross should at all 
protect refugees, displaced 
victims are considered as 
Geneva Convention of 1949, 
refugees under article 73 of 
the Geneva Conventions of 
Statutes of the International 
cannot, in fact, benefit 
assistance, as in some cases of internally displaced persons.

times
persons 

protected persons 
or when they 

the 1977 Protocol I additional to 
1949, or

Red
from

be ready to assist and to 
and returnees, when such 

under the Fourth 
are considered as

in conformity with the 
Cross, especially when they 

any other protection or

2. The services offered by a National Society to refugees should 
conform to those offered to victims of natural disasters, as 
indicated in the Principles and Rules for Red Cross Disaster 
Relief. These services should be of an auxiliary character and 
undertaken in agreement with the authorities. They should be 
in strict accordance with Red Cross fundamental principles.

3. Assistance from the Red Cross should at all times take due
account of the comparable needs of the local population in the 
areas in which refugees, displaced persons and returnees are 
accommodated. Since Red Cross relief programmes are
essentially of an emergency character, they should be phased 
out as soon as other organizations are in a position to provide 
the aid required.

4. All National Society actions for the benefit of refugees and 
displaced persons should be immediately reported to the League 
and/or the ICRC.

5. It is the responsibility of each National Society to inform the 
League and/or ICRC of any negotiations likely to lead to a 
formal agreement between the Society and the UNHCR. The League 
and/or ICRC should be associated with the Society in the 
negotiations and concur with the terms of agreement.

6. Societies, when possible, should use their influence to 
encourage their Governments to accept refugees for resettlement 
as well as to participate as appropriate by assisting with 
welfare programmes in the resettlement process in close 
co-operation and co-ordination with their Governments.

7. The ICRC, League and National 
the maximum possible extent 
institutions and organizations 
and non-governmental) working in

Societies should co-operate to 
with UNHCR and all other 

(governmental, intergovernmental 
the field of refugee relief.

8. As a neutral and independent humanitarian institution, the ICRC 
offers its services whenever refugees and displaced persons are 
in need of the specific protection which the ICRC may afford 
them.
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9. The Central Tracing Agency of the ICRC is also always ready in 
co-operation with National Societies to act in aid of refugees 
and displaced persons, for instance by facilitating the 
reuniting of dispersed families, by organizing the exchange of 
family news and by tracing missing persons. When necessary, it 
offers its co-operation to the UNHCR, as well as its technical 
assistance-to National Societies to enable them to set up and 
develop their own tracing and mailing services.

10. The international institutions of the Red Cross will have 
regular consultations with the Office of the United Nations 
High Commissioner for Refugees on matters of common interest 
and, whenever considered useful, will co-ordinate their
humanitarian assistance in favour of refugees and displaced 
persons in order to ensure complementarity between their 
actions.



Annex C

Twenty-fifth International Conference of the Red Cross 

Geneva 1986

RESOLUTION XVII

The Movement and refugees

The Twenty-fifth International Conference of the Red Cross,

recalling Resolution XXI and the accompanying statement of 
policy on International Red Cross aid to refugees, adopted by the 
Twenty-fourth International Conference of the Red Cross,

conscious that the number of refugees, asylum-seekers and dis
placed persons has steadily grown over the past five years, creat
ing even greater requirements for humanitarian aid, especially 
among the most vulnerable groups (women who are alone or who are 
heads of families, unaccompanied children, the physically and men
tally handicapped, and the elderly),

recognizing that movements of 
their causes are eliminated,

refugees will continue until

welcoming the initiative taken by the 36th session of the 
United Nations General Assembly to establish the Group of 
Governmental Experts on International Co-operation to Avert New 
Flows of Refugees (United Nations Document A/41/324 of 13 May 
1986) and noting the action being taken on this issue at the 
41st session of the General Assembly,

recognizing that persons displaced within their own country do 
not always benefit from the protection and assistance with 
which the International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement is 
at all times willing to provide them,

sharing the concerns expressed by the 37th session of the 
United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees' Executive Commit
tee that military or armed attacks on refugee camps and settle
ments continue, since such attacks claim many victims particular
ly among women, children and the elderly in such camps and 
settlements as well as among the host population,

recalling the primary function of the Office of the United 
Nations High Commissioner for Refugees in the field of internation
al protection of and material assistance to refugees, and in the 
search for lasting solutions,
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1. calls upon States, in the search of lasting solutions, to 
address first and foremost the causes of movements of refugees 
from their countries of origin,

2. invites governments and the International Red Cross and 
Red Crescent Movement to pursue their efforts in disseminating 
knowledge of international humanitarian law and the Fundamental 
Principles of the Movement to ensure greater respect for the human 
person,

3. encourages the Movement both to step up its own information 
and training activities and to take a greater part in providing 
information aimed at better understanding and mutual acceptance 
between refugees and their host communities,

4. urges National Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies to spare 
no effort to ensure that refugees and asylum-seekers receive 
humane treatment and decent material conditions in host countries,

5. reminds governments, in a spirit of humanity, of their legal 
and moral obligations regarding refugees, in particular that of 
respect for the principle of non-refoulement, and encourages 
them to do everything possible to accelerate the procedures for 
consideration of asylum applications while maintaining fundamental 
legal safeguards,

6. requests governments to permit the Movement to come to the aid 
of persons without any other suitable protection or assistance, 
as in certain cases where persons are displaced within their own 
country,

7. calls upon governments to continue their efforts to find in 
the near future a solution to the problem of military or armed at
tacks on refugee camps and settlements, in accordance with the 
conclusion of the 37th session of the UNHCR Executive Committee, 
and reaffirms the willingness of the Movement to assist in this 
endeavour,

8. asks governments, the Office of the United Nations High 
Commissioner for Refugees, National Societies, and non-governmental 
organizations to give special attention to the problems of 
refugees, returnees and displaced persons, particularly the most 
vulnerable groups, and encourages them vigorously to pursue appro
priate lasting solutions, within the competence of the UNHCR,

9. pledges the continued support and enhanced collaboration of 
the Movement with the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees.



Annex D

THE INTERNATIONAL RED CROSS AND RED CRESCENT MOVEMENT

AND

REFUGEES

*******

THE DRAFT RESOLUTION AND EXPLANATORY NOTES



DRAFT RESOLUTION

The International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement and refugees

(Item 5 of the provisional agenda of the Commission II)

The Twenty-Sixth - International Conference of the Red Cross and Red 
Crescent,

recalling Resolution XXI of the Twenty-Fourth International 
Conference of the Red Cross, the accompanying statement of policy on 
Red Cross aid to refugees and Resolution XVII of the Twenty-Fifth 
International Conference on the Movement and refugees,

concerned that the number of refugees, asylum seekers and persons 
displaced within their own country has continued to grow steadily 
over the past five years,

aware that many long-standing refugee situations are still 
awaiting solutions, and that continued dependence by large numbers of 
refugees on the support and protection of host countries may progres
sively increase their vulnerability,

recognizing that a large number of these persons suffer from 
psychological problems and that the most vulnerable, in particular 
refugee children, may be exposed to high risks and severe deprivation 
having a lasting effect on their lives,

taking note that violations of human rights, armed conflict and 
violations of international humanitarian law are amongst the main 
causes of population movements,

noting with concern that the majority of refugees find asylum in 
low-income countries in which they share scarce resources with the 
local population, thereby aggravating conditions of poverty and insta
bility,

recalling the primary function of the Office of the United 
Nations High Commissioner for Refugees to ensure international 
protection and material assistance to refugees, persons displaced 
outside their country of origin and returnees, and to seek durable 
solutions,

recognizing that new forms of movements of persons, due princi
pally to economic and social hardship, frequently leading to severe 
malnutrition and famine conditions, and often associated with politi
cal instability, have emerged, and that these persons, while not 
fulfilling the international criteria for refugee status, are in need 
of humanitarian support,

noting the tasks carried out by the various components of the 
International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement on behalf of refu
gees, asylum-seekers, displaced persons and returnees, and the ef
forts made to provide information and training within the Movement in 
order to keep pace with these growing tasks,
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1. requests Governments:

a) to address first and foremost the causes of people fleeing 
their homes, and to promote peace and respect for human 
rights and to intensify co-operation in socio-economic 
development, particularly among low-income countries,

b) to ensure that, in all circumstances, refugees, asylum-seek
ers and displaced persons receive humane treatment and decent 
material conditions,

c) to support and facilitate the work of the Movement in favour 
of refugees, asylum-seekers and displaced persons, and to 
permit the Movement to assist those who are deprived of any 
other suitable protection or assistance,

d) in the search for durable solutions, to see that the volun
tary character of repatriation and the safety of returning 
refugees in their country of origin are fully ensured,

e) to support the development of refugee hosting areas in the 
event of mass influxes of refugees, so as to avert any 
deterioration in living conditions and ensure the security of 
the refugee and local population,

f) to ensure that a decision to deny asylum is taken only within 
the framework of fair and proper procedures and that the 
principle of return in safety and dignity of rejected 
asylum-seekers is reaffirmed and, if assistance is given by 
National Societies, to respect their adherence to the 
Fundamental Principles of the Movement.

2. requests the various components of the Movement, in accordance 
with their respective mandates:

a) to act vigorously in favour of refugees, asylum-seekers, 
displaced persons and returnees,

b) to pursue their efforts in disseminating International 
Humanitarian Law, Human Rights Law, of which Refugee Law is 
part, and the Fundamental Principles of the Movement in order 
to enhance protection and humane treatment of refugees, 
asylum-seekers, displaced persons and returnees,

c) to co-operate actively in supporting activities designed to 
enhance refugees' self reliance in camps and on their safe 
return to their home countries,

d) to focus attention on the psychological problems encountered 
by most refugees and on the care needed for the most 
vulnerable among them, giving due support to refugee children 
through activities such as community-based health services 
and assistance in psychological and social readjustments,

e) to enhance training and information including exchanges of 
experiences, of its members and representatives in this field,
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f) to draw the attention of host communities to the problems of 
humanitarian concern encountered by refugees, asylum-seekers 
and displaced persons, and to fight xenophobia and racial 
discrimination,

g) to continue and further strengthen co-operation with the 
Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees 
and other-international organizations acting in favour of 
refugees, asylum-seekers, displaced persons and returnees.
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EXPLANATORY NOTES

TO

THE DRAFT RESOLUTION

In the sections that follow, background for each request in the pro
posed resolution is provided.

1. Requests to Governments

Request l.a): to address first and foremost the causes of people 
fleeing their homes, and to promote peace and respect 
for human rights and to intensify co-operation in 
socio-economic development, particularly among 
low-income countries,

The humanitarian efforts made in response to disaster in Africa, 
for example, have centred too exclusively on assistance. While 
such assistance is essential, it is not enough. The underlying 
causes are not being tackled, especially indiscriminate acts of 
war, the bombing or shelling of civilian targets, the widespread 
use of anti-personnel mines, the diversion of international 
relief supplies and the violations of fundamental rights that 
have led to famine and mass population movements.

Protection of displaced persons and refugees should be given much 
more attention. Humanitarian assistance must be accompanied on 
the one hand by action on the part of humanitarian agencies to 
ensure respect for international humanitarian law (particularly 
the rules governing the conduct of hostilities: prohibition of 
attacks on civilians, of starvation as a method of warfare, etc.) 
and for human rights law, and on the other hand by political acts 
on the part of governments.

For the past two years, the international community has been 
emphasizing the relationship between the causes of population 
movements and respect for human rights, both in the Commission on 
Human Rights and in the Executive Committee of the UNHCR. The 
same importance should be attached to the relationship between 
the said causes and compliance with IHL.

In light of growing concern over present and potential 
large-scale population movements, the international community is 
paying more attention to their impact on receiving countries and 
on their solution by increased economic and social development

7IRRC, "ICRC activities 

January-February 1991, p. 20. 
for refugees and displaced civilians", No. 280,
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assistance. Within the refugee field, UNHCR has sought 
participation from international development agencies (including 
UNDP, the World Bank and IFAD), to cooperate in alleviating 
economic deprivation in refugee-affected developing countries.

Regional UN conferences to mobilize such international support 
have been convened to assist refugees, displaced persons, and 
returnees. - Most recently, such--conferences -were convened on 
Southern Africa (1988) and Central America (1989). ICRC, the 
League and concerned National Societies attended the latter 
conference and identified possible projects in which the Movement 
could contribute to the return of refugees to their homes. On the 
country level, specific programmes for Albania and Vietnam have 
been initiated, both involving the European Community (EC), aimed 
particularly at easing the flow of asylum seekers, and facilitate 
their return, through improved economic conditions. The Albanian 
Red Cross with League support has embarked on a programme to 
assist those most vulnerable to deprivation. There could be more 
opportunities for the Movement in this field.

These measures deserve to be encouraged. The League intends to 
make a modest contribution by organizing a seminar for the 
National Societies of countries in which people seek asylum and 
those of countries from which the asylum-seekers and refugees 
come in 1992.

Request l.b); to ensure that, in all circumstances, refugees, asylum 
seekers and displaced persons receive humane treatment 
and decent material conditions,

Refugees are fundamentally an unwanted people, but many countries 
have generously given them asylum. Even in these circumstances, 
however, they may spend years in conditions of poverty, often in 
camps dependent on international assistance. Conditions are not 
necessarily of a standard to provide for them properly in a 
material sense or, as importantly, to maintain their dignity as 
human beings. Moreover, in recent years, in every region of the 
world some camps have been maintained at very low standards in an 
attempt either to discourage additional refugees or to encourage 
refugees to return prematurely to their countries of origin.

In accordance with the Red Cross/Red Crescent's Principle of 
Humanity - "Its purpose is to protect life and health and to 
ensure respect for the human being." - the Movement has the 
responsibility to bring such situations to the attention of those 
governmental and international agency authorities responsible for 
these conditions.

Request l.c): to support and facilitate the work of the Movement in 
favour of refugees, asylum seekers and displaced 
persons, and to permit the Movement to assist those 
who are deprived of any other suitable protection or 
assistance,
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From the founding of the Red Cross, the Movement has sought to 
meet humanitarian needs in collaboration with governments as 
their auxiliaries. Meeting these needs are best realized within 
the context of the Principles of the Movement, particularly those 
of Humanity, Impartiality, Neutrality and Independence, which 
were adopted at the XXth International Conference held in Vienna 
in 1965 and revised at the XXVth International Conference, 
Geneva, 1986. Today,- as we review the worldwide situation of 
refugees, asylum seekers and displaced persons, many instances 
are observed in which these persons suffer, owing to a lack of 
protection or assistance. With the support of governments, the 
Movement could make a sigificant contribution to its humanitarian 
objectives by providing assistance and protection. This 
subsidiary and complementary role has been recalled in Resolution 
XXI of Manila.

Request l.d); in the search for durable solutions, to see that the 
voluntary character of repatriation and the safety of 
returning refugees in their country of origin are 
fully ensured,

Voluntary repatriation is the best solution of the three durable 
solutions to refugee problems. It is one of the principal 
responsibilities of UNHCR to encourage this. However, such 
repatriation must comply with the conditions set .out in the 
Conclusions adopted by the UNHCR Executive Committee.

It may happen that the ICRC, the League or one of the National 
Societies takes part in a repatriation operation, exercising, in 
so doing, the additional mandate acknowledged in the Manila 
resolution. However, the Movement undertakes such activities 
only if the refugees have been able to express freely the wish to 
be repatriated and if their safety and dignity can be guaranteed 
in their country of origin.

Progress towards political settlement of regional conflicts has 
opened up the prospect of repatriation for hundreds of thousands 
of refugees, especially in Pakistan and on the Thai border. The 
ICRC believes the international community must guard against the 
dangers of premature repatriation of refugees to areas which are 
militarily unstable or where there has been widespread 
destruction of basic services. It is also important to ensure 
that the refugees are not compelled to swell the ranks of various 
movements or factions and thus give fresh impetus to civil 
strife. Now more than ever priority should be given to
international supervision and to the refugees' safety and freedom 
of choice. y

g
Conclusion No. 18 (XXI) adopted by the 31st session in 1980, and Conclusion No. 40 

(XXXVI) adopted by the 36th session in 1985, on voluntary repatriation.

9 IRRC, "ICRC activities for refugees and displaced persons", No. 280, 
January-February 1991, p. 19.
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The League and the Spanish Red Cross will sponsor a seminar for 
the National Societies of the North and of the South in 1992 to 
take up this subject.

Request l.e): to support the development of refugee hosting areas in 
the event of mass influxes of refugees, so as to avert 

__ any deterioration in living conditions and ensure the 
security of the refugee and local population,

Refugee assistance programmes in developing countries often 
overlook the needs of the local population, whose social and 
economic conditions may be affected by the presence of large 
numbers of refugees. For the local population the comparative 
benefit of such presence is usually offset by a severe drain on 
natural resources and on the meagre socio-economic base for their 
survival. This can be seen in most refugee hosting areas in 
Africa, Asia, Central America and the Middle East.

The "Statement of Policy" at the XXIVth International Conference 
at Manila 1981 stipulates in paragraph 3. "Assistance from the 
Red Cross should at all times take due account of the comparable 
needs of the local population in the areas in which refugees, 
displaced persons and returnees are accommodated."

More attention, therefore, should be paid to rehabilitating the 
support base in refugee hosting areas through socio-economic 
development by the appropriate multilateral and bilateral 
organizations. The same applies to areas receiving displaced 
persons or returnees. Red Cross/Red Crescent Societies, while 
engaging in relief operations for refugees, returnees and 
displaced persons, should also be encouraged to address the needs 
for rehabilitation and development of the deprived resident 
population.

Request l,f); to ensure that a decision to deny asylum is taken only 
within the framework of fair and proper procedures and 
that the principle of return in safety and dignity of 
rejected asylum seekers is reaffirmed and, if 
assistance is given by National Societies, to respect 
their adherence to the Fundamental Principles of the 
Movement.

Among the new problems noted in the present report are 
uncontrolled population movements, often involving people from 
countries experiencing some political problems and severe social 
and economic difficulties. Most of the people concerned are 
seeking better living conditions and hoping to find work. Often, 
such people request asylum.

In most cases they do not fulfil the conditions for being granted 
asylum and their request is rejected. However, quite a long time 
may elapse between the submission of the request and its 
rejection. In the intervening period, humanitarian problems 
arise such as children's schooling, safety of possessions in the 
country of origin, etc.
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Some National Societies have been asked by their governments to 
help these people to return home; other National Societies have 
decided independently to take action in view of the human needs. 
When refugees are included among these illegal immigrants, it is 
vital for the National Society to act independently, otherwise it 
will be seen as an agent of the government. Before undertaking 
any activities of this kind, a National Society must be able to 
assess the risk to the refugees on their return and must act only 
in strict conformity with the Red Cross and Red Crescent 
Principles.

2. Requests to the Movement

Request 2.a): to act vigorously in favour of refugees, asylum 
seekers, displaced persons and returnees,

Faced with these fresh challenges, the Movement should re-affirm 
its willingness to take action in favour of refugees, asylum 
seekers, displaced persons and returnees. The work accomplished 
during the past five years has demonstrated the Movement's 
willingness to accept the mandate, complementary and subsidiary 
to that of UNHCR, that was assigned to it in the Manila 
resolution

while the League continues to expand its activities to meet the 
growing number of refugees, more remains to be done. Present 
operations cover the five regions of the world in a variety of 
activities. Major programmes are carried out by National 
Societies in Western Europe using their own resources to assist 
asylum seekers, refugees and returnees. In the Africa, 
Asia/Pacific and Middle East/North Africa regions, the League 
works with many National Societies, usually as operational 
partner of UNHCR, in meeting humanitarian needs. The challenge 
now is to see how Red Cross/Red Crescent performance may be 
improved and to seek out new areas of assistance for League 
action.

The ICRC, by virtue of the mandate entrusted to it by IHL, will 
continue to protect and assist refugees, victims of armed 
conflicts and, in particular, persons displaced within their own 
countries. It will do likewise for those refugees and displaced 
persons whom UNHCR and other bodies are unable to reach, because 
of political obstacles or poor security conditions, basing its 
activities on its statutory right of initiative and on the Manila 
resolution.

The Central Tracing Agency of the ICRC is also ready to take 
action, in collaboration with the National Societies, in favour 
of refugees and displaced persons, especially by helping to 
reunite dispersed families, arranging for the exchange of family 
news and tracing missing persons. If need be, it will offer its 
services to UNHCR and provide technical aid to National Societies 
to enable them to set up and expand their own tracing and family 
message services.
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Request 2.b): to pursue their efforts in disseminating International 
Humanitarian Law, Human Rights Law, of which Refugee 
Law is part, and the Fundamental Principles of the 
Movement in order to enhance protection and humane 
treatment of refugees, asylum seekers, displaced 
persons and returnees,

Dissemination of. International Humanitarian Law and of the Red 
Cross/Red Crescent Principles have long been an important 
programme to ensure that governmental authorities, the general 
public and members of the Red Cross/Red Crescent Movement know 
the role of the Movement as a neutral and impartial intermediary 
in the service of humanity. At this time when the principles of 
protection and assistance to refugees, asylum seekers, displaced 
persons and returnees are under greater pressure than before to 
narrow their scope, it is important to pursue dissemination more 
vigorously.

Further, as concluded by the Council of Delegates in 1989, the 
Movement contributes considerably to the implementation of human 
rights. It noted that there is a direct relationship between the 
work of the Movement, carried out under IHL and its Principles, 
and support for human rights. The Council recommended that the 
Movement should make an effort to increase awareness of this link 
between its activities and respect for human rights.

Request 2.c); to co-operate actively in supporting activities 
designed to enhance refugees' self reliance in camps 
and on their safe return to their home countries,

The prolonged presence of refugees in camps, who continue to 
receive relief hand-outs, can create a dependency syndrome among 
the refugee population, thereby increasing their vulnerability. 
Throughout their camp life, refugees have often lost the capacity 
and means to cope with the challenges of survival on their own. 
Once refugees are able to return home, this may also become an 
impediment. They will have to meet new and unanticipated 
obstacles in re-establishing themselves in an environment which 
has changed since they left, or from which they have been 
alienated during years of dependent camp life.

For this reason, Red Cross/Red Crescent should consider, at an 
early stage, programmes that enhance self-sustainability of 
refugee camps. This could start in sectors like community-based 
health and social services. Distribution of relief supplies 
could be based on principles of refugee participation. Red 
Cross/Red Crescent action might also be directed towards skills 
training and economic activities to strengthen refugees' self- 
reliance. This can be done through direct involvement or by 
playing a catalytic role or stimulating collaboration with other 
agencies.

Request 2.d): to focus attention on the psychological problems 
encountered by most refugees and on the care needed 
for the most vulnerable among them, giving due support 
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to refugee children through activities such as 
community-based health services and assistance in 
psychological and social readjustments,

Human suffering in a refugee context is not limited to material 
deprivation and the challenge for physical survival. The 
circumstances of fleeing and camp life may be associated for many 
refugees-.with acute or persistant traumatic experiences. The 
resulting psychological problems often remain hidden, and tend to 
be neglected by aid workers, since those concerned may refrain 
from showing their feelings and speaking out. This applies in 
particular to the most vulnerable like children who witnessed 
violence or loss of close relatives or to persons exposed to 
abuse and discrimination in their situation as refugees.

This calls for a strong commitment to the principle of humanity 
by Red Cross/Red Crescent staff working with refugees (as well as 
asylum seekers and displaced persons). Aid workers should be 
encouraged to recognize psychological problems. To the extent 
possible, psycho-social counselling should accompany refugee 
assistance either through direct Red Cross/Red Crescent 
involvement or through promotion among other organizations. 
Community-based health services should include components 
directed to psychological problems by stimulating appropriate 
social organizations around traumatized refugees.

With the necessary recognition of the key role of women in 
development, the international community has also, during the 
past years, focussed growing attention on the needs of the female 
refugee population. As a result of exodus and camp life, refugee 
women and girls are more exposed than under normal living 
conditions, to different forms of exploitation, hardship 
connected with child bearing and care and constraints in securing 
their family's livelihood. In particular, widows and single 
heads of household tend to be neglected by relief systems. The 
League has issued guidelines on "Working with Women in Emergency 
Relief and Rehabilitation Programmes", Field Studies Paper No. 2, 
May 1991 (Karin Stoltenberg, Senior Adviser, Women in 
Development), which has been widely shared with Red Cross/Red 
Crescent staff engaged in refugee work.

A traditional concern of the Movement has been health. With so 
many of the world's refugee population in camps in long-term 
situations, good health is a requisite. Moreover, preventive 
health care is of more long-term benefit than curative health 
care. Eventually, all but a few of these refugees will return to 
their homes. Community-based health care, an important part of 
National Society work in many parts of the world, is a service 
which could be given a higher priority among those services 
offered in refugee situations. Not only will there be immediate 
benefits for the refugees but the Red Cross/Red Crescent 
experience in which they engage can be the basis for branch 
activities and development on their return to their homes.

Of the world's estimated 16.5 million refugees, 50 percent are 
believed to be children under 15 years of age. In 1990, the 
Convention on the Rights of the Child came into effect, ten 
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months after it had been adopted by the United Nations General 
Assembly. Protection and humanitarian assistance for refugee 
children is specified as a right in Article 22. However, the 
problem is finding the means to enforce such instruments 
effectively for refugee children.

For the Movement, a challenge of the 1990's will be to find more 
effective ways .and means to assist refugee children who are 
victims of armed attacks on camps, recruitment into armed forces, 
forced labor, torture, abduction, physical and/or sexual abuse 
and exploitation. One possible field for further exploration is 
that of psycho-social assistance within the broader context of 
the Movement's concern and action in treating disaster-inflicted 
trauma. Moreover, special attention should be paid to 
nutritional surveillance, to ensure that refugee children, 
particularly under five, do not suffer from malnutrition.

Request 2.e): to enhance training and information including 
exchanges of experiences, of its members and 
representatives in this field,

In the past five years the League has stepped up its training and 
information efforts within the Movement in relation to refugees. 
This work has proved its worth. The League will continue to play 
an important role in the exchange of information among National 
Societies on problems of common interest and, in consultation 
and/or cooperation with the ICRC, will organize training and 
consultative seminars for National Societies.

A principal means to encourage National Societies to take a 
leading role in refugee situations has been a series of 
League/ICRC/UNHCR refugee and displaced persons workshops for 
each region of the world. Other specialized workshops have been 
held on the treatment of trauma among refugees resettled in 
Europe and North America, and on the work of National Society 
staff and volunteers among refugees and asylum seekers in Europe 
and North America. More workshops to meet the specific interests 
of National Societies are planned. One such workshop to be held 
jointly with National Societies in Europe and other regions will 
be on the Red Cross/Red Crescent role in assisting in the 
voluntary return of refugees and asylum seekers from Europe to 
these regions. Such workshops often supplement those of National 
Societies such as the one held in 1991 by the French Red Cross on 
the voluntary return of refugees.

Request 2.f) : to draw the attention of host communities to the 
problems of humanitarian concern encountered by
refugees, asylum seekers and displaced persons, and to 
fight xenophobia and racial discrimination,

During the past five years there has been a rapid growth in 
xenophobia within countries to which asylum seekers and refugees 
have fled. Further, countries composed of ethnic and/or religious 
groups, often experience similar forms of racism and racial 
discrimination. Since 1973, when the Board of Governors at



13 -

Teheran endorsed the "Plan of Action for the Red Cross in the 
Struggle Against Racism and Racial Discrimination", the Movement 
has been on record that non-discrimination is at the very centre 
of its work.

"Non-discrimination" is defined as making no distinction as to 
nationality, race, religion, social condition or political 
persuasion. It .was the belief of the Board that the Movement 
should make its contribution to combatting this infringement of 
respect for human dignity. This policy was endorsed most recently 
at the XXVIIth Meeting of the Commission on the Red Cross, Red 
Crescent and Peace in October 1989. In today's conditions, much 
needs to be done to combat xenophobia and racism as they affect 
asylum seekers, refugees, displaced persons and returnees.

Request 2,q); to continue and further strengthen co-operation with 
the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for 
Refugees and other international organizations acting 
in favour of refugees, asylum seekers, displaced 
persons and returnees,

The resolutions adopted at Manila (1981) and at Geneva (1986), as 
well as practical necessity, have led the Movement and UNHCR to 
cooperate and to coordinate their operations.

At present the League, together with its operating and 
participating National Societies, act as major operational 
partner of UNHCR. Operations associated with UNHCR programmes in 
recent years have been carried out in Africa (Malawi, host 
countries surrounding Liberia, the Horn of Africa, Kenya, etc.), 
the Middle East and Gulf region (Iran, Iraq, Turkey, Jordan, 
Kuwait and Yemen), Asia (principally Pakistan and Malaysia), 
Europe (Hungary).

In view of the complex nature of the problem of persons displaced 
within their own countries, it is important to identify the root 
causes of such movements as well as to determine the instruments 
of international law (human rights, IHL) that are applicable and 
the organizations responsible for implementing them. It is 
necessary, moreover, to pinpoint the violations of international 
law to which the displaced persons fall victim. Access to the 
persons whom the humanitarian agencies wish to protect and assist 
must be a preliminary condition for any type of aid. In this 
respect, a joint initiative was taken by the Friends World 
Committee on Consultation (Quakers) and the World Council of 
Churches (WCC) in March 1991 which resulted in the adoption by 
the Commission on Human RightsQof Resolution 1991/25 calling for 
a study on displaced persons. u

^See also Resolution 1990/78 of 27 July 1990 adopted by ECOSOC.
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Efforts should, therefore, continue to organize and improve the 
division of labour among the various components of the Movement, 
UNHCR and the other organizations involved. This should be 
carried out according to their statutory responsibilities and 
their respective mandates on the one hand and according to their 
ability to operate in unstable political contexts or in armed 
conflict on the other.

With special reference to persons displaced within their own 
countries, it is essential that the different organizations 
assisting them should pool their efforts, share information, and 
work together in a spirit of solidarity. In short, these 
agencies should make concerted plans before taking action.

5171C/29.10.91


